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Info

· UBC Executive Board meeting in Riga.
The 41st Executive Board meeting was held on 15-16 October in Riga, upon the invitation of Mr Gundars Bojars, Mayor of Riga, UBC Vice-President. The meeting in Riga raised a great interest among the cities - over 70 delegates from 32 member cities participated in the open part. There was also a co-ordination meeting of the leaders of UBC commissions and networks. Also UBC network on youth issues held its session in connection with Riga meeting. 

The Board was informed that UBC received an observer status to the Committee of the Regions which proves that Brussels recognises the work carried out by UBC. Through the participation in COR Plenary Sessions UBC will have a chance to influence the work and policies of this important institution. 

The Board decided the theme of the VIII General Conference in Turku 2005 would concern the transportation corridors in the Baltic Sea Region. Vice-President Armas Lahoniitty warmly invited all member cities to attend the GC in Turku. UBC realises that improvement of transportation corridors is crucial for development of the whole region. UBC received the EC consultation document on “Motorways of the Seas” to be financed through the revised TEN-T guidelines. UBC welcomes the concept and hopes it will contribute to the improvement of intermodal transportation system in the BSR. UBC Logistics Task Force will meet in Brussels on 24 November to discuss how we can benefit from this new initiative.

The Board supported the conference “Baltic Sea Region - Perspective 2010” to be held in Brussels on 23 November at the premises of the COR. The conference is co-organised by several Brussels offices of our member cities. The aim of this event is to promote the Baltic Sea Region amongst the Brussels policy actors – politicians, EU institutions, business community, NGOs, media. UBC will take part in this important forum. 

In July 2004 UBC signed the co-operation agreement with the Conference of Atlantic Arc Cities. UBC co-operation with CAAC focuses on lobbying for cities interests as well as on facilitating joint projects between our cities. Acting together makes our voice stronger in Brussels. UBC and CAAC prepared a joint comment on the EC communication “Dialogue with associations of local authorities on the formulation of EU policy”. In this paper the EC informed about launching annual hearings for associations to inform about major policy initiatives that have a significant local impact. In the statement sent to the EC President we welcomed an opportunity to meet the Commission but we expressed opinion that organisations should not only be informed about EU policies but also should be able to influence them. Our reaction was noted in Brussels. Director General of Regional Policy replied in a letter that annual meetings “will offer the opportunity to the associations to inform the Commission about the 

expectations of their members concerning the development of EU policies”.

The Board in Riga once again raised the issue of maritime borders in the BSR. UBC wants the EC to treat the maritime borders in the BSR in similar way as the land borders. We oppose the limit of 150 km - in case of BSR such distance can not be set definitely. We expect a more flexible approach taking into account historical, social, cultural and economical factors, in order to support the cross sea-border cooperation between the Baltic cities. 

At the Board meeting in Riga the chairman of CBSS Committee of Senior Officials Mr Jozef Wiejacz presented the priorities of new CBSS Presidency (Poland) and informed about current CBSS initiatives. Mr Wiejacz stressed that CBSS highly appreciates the practical and political work carried out by the UBC. CBSS representatives participate regularly in the UBC meetings.

During the open session, eleven leaders of UBC commissions & networks presented the annual activity reports since the General Conference in Klaipeda, October 2003. The Board praised the commissions & networks for the vast range of projects, activities and events carried out in last 12 months and encouraged them to continue their important work.


By Pawel Zaboklicki

Secretary General
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· Mr Zaboklicki represented UBC on the Conference of the Baltic Sea States Subregional Co-operation "Building Bridges - Breaking Barriers" in Malmo, on 21-23 October. The conference discussed possibilities, challenges and threats of improving quality of life of inhabitants of the regions in the Baltic Sea Region. The conference also discussed the impact of European Policies on the Baltic Sea Region, and tried to define how the regional level could contribute to the improvement of the tools necessary for the positive development of the region.  

· On  10-12 November there will be a meeting of the Commission on Tourism in Kalmar. More information at: http://www.ubc.net/calendar/doc/10-12-11-04/index.htm 

· There was a meeting of the Commission on Information Society on 21 October in Tampere.

· On 27 October there was a meeting of the Commission on Environment in Turku. On the following days there was held the European Conference on local authorities' actions - Towards Waste-Free Lifestyles.

· Next week UBC Secretariat will be sending out the BCBulletin no 2/004. If you would like to receive more copies, please do not hesitate to contact us at: info@ubc.net 

· Coordination Meeting of the Heads of Baltic Sea Regional Organisations.

On Saturday, 23 October 2004, the 4th Co-ordination Meeting of the Heads of Baltic Sea Regional Organisations took place in conjunction with the 12th Baltic Sea States Subregional Co-operation (BSSSC) Conference in Malmö/Sweden. B21, Ars Baltica, BDF, Baltic Sea Forum/Pro Baltica, 5th Baltic Sea NGO Forum, BSPC, BSSSC, B7, CPMR-BSC, UBC, VASAB 2010 and the separately invited NCM Secretary General participated on the invitation of the Chairman of the CBSS Committee of Senior Officials, H.E. Ambassador Jozef Wiejacz, and the outgoing BSSSC Chairman Brunon Synak. Issues of interest for the Baltic Sea region co-operation on the regional level were discussed (i.e. the EU European Neighbourhood and Partnership Initiative and the possible role of the CBSS and the regional organisations in the Baltic Sea region in it, strengthening the Baltic Sea Region voice in the enlarged EU, the Baltic Sea Region Internet Portal (http://www.balticsea.net), maritime safety etc.). Further, the priorities of the Polish CBSS Presidency (2004-2005) and the BSSSC priorities and work Plan for 2005-2006 were presented and information on ongoing and planned activities exchanged. NCM Secretary General Per Unckel spoke about the NCM's co-operation with the CBSS and its own "adjacent areas" programmes for co-operation with the three Baltic countries and Northwestern Russia. 

By Philipp Schwartz, CBSS

Senior Advisor at the CBSS Secretariat

E-mail: philipp.schwartz@cbss.st  


During the co-ordination meeting in Malmoe, 23 October, UBC proposed to make a joint statement on the EC proposal for regulation on ENPI. UBC is of the opinion that the maritime borders eligible for funding in the BSR should not be limited in kilometres. We expect a more flexible approach taking into account historical and existing co-operation. Otherwise a number of regions bordering through the sea will be excluded from funding. The statement will be signed by UBC, BSSSC, CPMR-BSC, B7, VASAB.

By Pawel Zaboklicki

From UBC Secretariat

· Meetings on logistics in Brussels

Please find here:

http://www.ubc.net/calendar/doc/24-11-04/index.htm invitations to the two events in Brussels:

1. Meeting of the UBC Logistics Task Force, 24 November 2004 

2. Seminar - Maritime logistics as a key element in promoting the European Union's competitiveness. New features of Trans-European Transport Networks (TEN-T): from revised TEN-T guidelines to project implementation, 25 November 2004. 

Both events will be held at Dorint-Novotel, 11-19 Boulevard Charlemagne, Brussels. Please return the reply cards by the 11th of November 2004 to the City of Turku - Southwest Finland European Office.

Fax: +3222871209, 
email: european.office@turku.fi 

· Conference "Baltic Sea Region - Perspective 2010", Brussels

Please find at: 

http://www.ubc.net/today/e_News/document/BSR_perspective2010.doc the programme for the conference "Baltic Sea Region - Perspective 2010".  The conference takes place in Brussels on 23 November at the Committee of the Regions premises. The conference is jointly organised by the City of Copenhagen, Hanse-Office, Mecklenburg-Vorpommern EU-Office, Tallinn EU Office, Stockholm Region, South Denmark House, Oslo Region European Office, City of Malmö and Helsinki. UBC will take active part in the conference. The aim of the conference is to confirm the Baltic Sea Region as a the model region in Europe, to discuss the future development and the necessary actions that need to be taken and indeed to promote Baltic Sea Region co-operation amongst Brussels policy actors. The expected participants of the event are: politicians (COR, EP, national, regional, local), representatives from the EU institutions, academics, the permanent representations in Brussels, the business community, NGOs and the media. There is a limited number of seats. Please see conference website: www.kk.dk/baltic-conference for further information.

From UBC Commissions


· Commission on Education

Invitation to Erken Laboratory Research School 2005

The application procedure is now open for school students from Sweden, Finland, Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania, Western Russia, Ukraine, Belarus and Poland. The students should be between 18 and 20 years old, have a background in science, but should not yet have started their studies at the university. AlI applicants should be able to read and speak English, as a whole education will be conducted in English! The Research School will be given from 2005-06-13 to 2005-07-08. The students will stay in shared rooms close to the Erken Laboratory. Bathrooms with showers are reached in seconds. Applications are individual and have to include:

· Name, age, sex, borne address, mail-address, school address and educational level

· A scanned copy of relevant pages in the passport (for travel arrangements and visa applications). If you do not have a scanner, please send the copy by snail-mail.

· A short (1/2 page) personal letter including details about education, future plans, hobbies etc.

· A letter of recommendation from a school teacher

Please make your application(s) to the "Research School 2005" and send it before 31.12.2004 in electronic form to the following e-mail address: maria.kahlert@ebc.uu.se 

Snail-mail: Maria Kahlert, Erken Laboratory, Norr Malma 4200, SE- 761 73 Norrtalje,

Sweden. The Research School and lodging at Erken Laboratory will be free of charge.

More information at: http://www.ubc.net/today/e_News/documents/ErkenLab.doc
· Commission on Environment

Dear UBC friends,

Please take the opportunity and apply for the Climate Star - the award for local climate protection activities. It is a great opportunity to acknowledge your good work. Here http://www.ubc.net/today/e_News/documents/climatestar2004.pdf is the information brochure. Additional information may be received from Gotelind Alber, g.alber@klimabuendnis.org at the Climate Alliance secretariat. The call is open until the 31 December. 

Anna Granberg

Partner Search

· A Hans Christian Andersen Project in Naestved

In 2005 in Denmark we celebrate the 200 anniversary of our world - famous poet Hans Christian Andersen. Also in Naestved we will join this celebration. We would like to create a contact of friendship between schools from a town of each of the countries around the Baltic and Naestved. We imagine that the contacts of friendship are members of the Union of the Baltic Cities. I need a contact to a school in a town from each of the countries which would be interested in having a class of friendship in Naestved. The target group of the project will be students of 14-15 years. In DK  that will be form 8. The communication between the students will be by e-mail and in English. We imagine that the contact will be made as quick as possible in order that the students will have the opportunity " to get to know each other" and work together on a Hans Christian Andersen project. It is up to the individual classes to agree upon a common project. We celebrate Hans Christian Andersen in week no. 14 2005 in Naestved. Please send this request to the person concerned. 

Annelise Hopff; E-mail: annelise.hopff@kalbyrisskolen.dk 

European Constitution has been signed in Rome 

EU leaders from the 25 member states arrived in Rome on 29 November for the formal signing of the new European Constitution - officially starting the two-year ratification period. Symbolically, the ceremony took place in the same room as the signing of the original Treaty. Italian Prime Minister Silvio Berlusconi fought a hard battle to get the document signed in Rome - although Italy failed to get the document agreed under its EU Presidency in the second half of last year. It was eventually agreed under the Irish EU Presidency in June. The Constitution runs to some 300 pages and contains over 400 articles. It will replace, once adopted, most of the existing EU treaties. The first part defines the European Union and its values and institutions. The second part incorporates the Charter on fundamental rights. The third part describes the policy and actions of the European Union and the last part contains the final clauses, including the procedures for approval and a possible revision of the Constitution. 

It introduces some big changes. The EU will get a permanent chair of the European Council to drive the EU forward, and a new EU foreign minister. The new voting system will be based on a double majority of both member states and population. The number of Commissioners will be reduced to two thirds of the number of member states from 2014. The European Parliament's powers have been greatly strengthened so that the areas where it can co-legislate with member states have almost doubled. And, for the first time, there is an exit clause so that a member state can leave the Union if it wants and a solidarity clause committing member states to help when another in the bloc is under terrorist attack.

However, the final - and perhaps most difficult part - still remains: ratification.

The text cannot come into place until all 25 member states have ratified it by referendum or via their national parliaments. So far, 11 member states have committed themselves to holding a referendum - with Spain set to be the first in February next year. The debates - both for and against the Constitution - are likely to be pan-European for a change. Earlier referenda on EU treaties, fought in Denmark, Ireland and elsewhere, were mainly national events. 

On a different front, a battle is also heating up - on Christianity. Several centre-right politicians are agitating for a reference to Europe's Christian heritage to be made in the national statutes ratifying the Constitution. 

What happens if one country votes no to the European Constitution - the answer is political. There is much speculation over whether a no vote in a small country would be allowed to sink the whole ship. However, a no vote in a larger country or in several countries would be difficult to overcome and could send politicians back to the drawing board. In any case, Europe is entering a new two-year phase of national ratification - the Constitution will enter into force on 1 November 2006, provided it has been ratified in all 25 member states. If this is not the case, a declaration attached to the treaty says that "the matter will be referred to the European Council".

Source: EUobserver


Reshuffled Commission set to be unveiled this week 

Commission President-designate Jose Manuel Durão Barroso is expected to unveil his new Commission line-up during a meeting of EU leaders this Thursday (4 November), a task made easier by the resignation of the controversial Italian, Rocco Buttiglione. Italian Prime Minister Silvio Berlusconi said, according to Le Monde, "the proposals that Mr Barroso would like to make... will become known during the next European Council". This takes place on 4 and 5 November in Brussels. Mr Buttiglione – who caused an unprecedented European crisis with his comments about gays and the role of women in society – withdrew his candidacy over the weekend, but remained unrepentant. He said he was the victim of an "orchestrated campaign" against him and that his views had been "distorted by superficial press coverage". But he reiterated that he was "happy to have expressed the values in which he believes and happy to suffer for them", adding that he was stepping down to "enable the success of the Barroso Commission". Mr Buttiglione’s self-sacrifice leaves Mr Barroso in an easier position but he still has many difficult choices ahead. Following several meetings with EU leaders on the margins of the Rome ceremony to sign the European Constitution, Mr Barroso must now decide whether to simply replace Mr Buttiglione or reshuffle his whole team. Politically, the centre-right group in the European Parliament (the European People’s Party – EPP), are likely to call for a Socialist to be sacrificed as well, to maintain the political balance of the new Parliament. A prime candidate for this sacrifice is Hungarian energy commissioner-designate Laszlo Kovacs, who was derided as "incompetent" during his hearing. Others under pressure are the Dutch Liberal commissioner-designate for competition Nellie Kroes and Latvia’s Ingrida Udre, expected to take over the tax and customs union brief. There has been some speculation that Ms Kroes – whose wide business experience has led to charges that she might encounter conflicts of interest in her role – might be swapped with internal market commissioner-designate Charlie McCreevy from Ireland. But some leaders warned against reshuffling too much of the team. Hungarian Prime Minister Ferenc Gyurcsany, said, "be careful, if you send too many people back home, the Commission will start to look like an abattoir". Italy’s Prime Minister Silvio Berlusconi is expected to announce his new candidate for Brussels on Wednesday and he is widely thought to favour Foreign Minister Franco Frattini for the post. And meanwhile, the Prodi Commission will act as "caretaker", although with slimmed down offices.

Source: EUobserver


Latvia on terror alert

The Norwegian Embassy in Latvia closed on Nov. 1, days after Latvian law enforcement agencies warned that the Baltic state had received information from the United States, Norway, and Estonia about a possible terrorist attack. A Norwegian Foreign Ministry spokesperson reportedly said that the embassy closed after receiving governmental information unrelated to the United States´ own terrorist warnings, which were posted on U.S. embassy websites in Finland and Latvia. The warnings asked Americans in all three Baltic countries to be especially "vigilant as to their surroundings" on or around Nov. 1, a day before American elections. The warning also asked Americans to report any unusual or suspicious persons, incidents or circumstances to the nearest police authorities. The U.S. government later updated the threat to include Americans also living in the Nordic countries. The Latvian government raised its own terror threat level a week ago, but the warning was only made public late on Sept. 29. Norway increased its terror threat from low to moderate in October, after Al-Qaida reportedly mentioned the Nordic country in a tape. 

Source: The Baltic Times


Norden – an independent state! 

On 1 November a new Nordic association with headquarters in Denmark and Sweden was launched. The association is called Nordic Vision and existed previously in Norway. The Association’s objectives are to turn the Nordic region into one country with independent regions.  “A united Nordic region would be financially strong. The Nordic region has unparalleled natural resources and great competencies in many areas. We will save on state bureaucracies which deal with the same matters in several places, e.g. we could have ONE meteorological office, ONE highways agency, ONE Foreign office and more. Large sums of money could be save if 4 out 5 states institutions were closed down, 4 out of 5 embassies” write Nordic Vision on their website.

Source: Nordic Council

Putin lifts boycott threat but EU-Russia summit still up in the air

Russian President Vladimir Putin has lifted his threat not to attend a forthcoming EU-Russia summit, although questions remain over just what, if anything, will be agreed. According to diplomats Mr Putin had refused to meet with EU leaders in The Hague in two weeks after it emerged there was little chance of full adoption of the EU-Russia "Four Spaces" agreement.  However, on Thursday (28 October) diplomats said that Mr Putin will attend, although it is not yet clear if anything will be adopted. The wide-ranging deal, which outlines ‘common spaces’ on economic; freedom, security and justice; external security; and research and education, was scheduled to be signed at the summit on 11 November in The Hague. But substantial problems remain in the areas of external security and Justice and home affairs. The adoption of the package as a whole now looks very unlikely, officials concede. Co-operation on non-proliferation, visa free travel and the extradition of leading Chechen figures from the UK and Denmark remain points of contention. Some member states, led by France and Italy, are now calling for the EU to agree to adopt the two least contentious issues to allow the summit to be a success. Others, including Poland as well as the Commission, say that breaking up the package will mean the relegation of some important issues such as human rights. "We have been pushing for a comprehensive package" said one Commission spokesperson. EU Diplomats meeting in Brussels on Wednesday reached no agreement on how to proceed. The matter will now be discussed by EU Foreign Ministers when they meet next week in Brussels.

Source: EUobserver

EU passports set to include biometric fingerprints
Justice and interior ministers have agreed to issue passports with biometric data such as fingerprints and digital photographs in the coming three years. Member states are set to start issuing passports with digital photos within 18 months and include fingerprints within 36 months. The facial and fingerprint data will be stored on an embedded chip, along with a digital copy of the bearer's photo. Personal details and the biometric data will be held on national databases and on a EU-wide database of European Register for issued passports - the latter will be on the Schengen Information System (SIS II) and be accessible by law enforcement agencies. However, the agreement reached at the Council meeting of interior ministers on 25-26 October is not yet final. Austria, Finland and the Netherlands have voiced minor concerns about the proposal, but they are not thought to be insurmountable obstacles. Blank passports are stolen every year from EU citizens and big member states have pushed for the bloc to increase the security features of passports to combat illegal immigration and terrorism. The European move to adopt biometrics is also heavily influenced by a United States policy change for passports for people from 'visa waiver' countries. US requirements to introduce a biometric passport requirement by this autumn for these countries were widely seen as unrealistic. However, by 26 October 2005, all visitors from these countries will have to provide a machine-readable passport with biometric data to be able to enter the US visa-free.

Source: EurActiv
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